REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 3rd October 2016
At Reedham Village Hall 

Present -  Councillors D Hale (Chairman), D Mills, D Rushbrook, P Bilverstone, M Adams, I Case, J Lester, C Ward, R Clouting and K Patterson. Parish Clerk C Dickson. County Councillor Iles. District Councillor Nurden. 
7 members of the public were present.  Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.
1.10)  Apologies for Absence

Councillor A Thompson.
2.10)  Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

None.
3.10)  Minutes of Previous Meeting

It was proposed by Cllr Adams and seconded by Cllr Case that the minutes from 5th September 2016 be accepted as a true record.  A majority agreed with Councillors Patterson, Clouting and Lester abstaining.  The minutes were duly signed by the Chairman on behalf of the Parish Council.  
4.10)  Matters Arising

Cllr Rushbrook said that the gap outside her gate had still not been filled by Highways.
Public Participation Meeting open to public at 7.35pm
County Councillor Iles Devolution is likely to dominate for the next few months. He will get feedback from a meeting with several ministers next week. The final decision from the Government will be announced in November. 
The Highways new site has failed.  They are working hard to get it fixed but there is no timescale. 
In his new position on the Broads Authority he has discovered they have £1.6 million to spend.  This is not a big budget.  No money is being spent on permissive paths but that doesn’t explain why Reedham’s was closed down.  The BA is not a national park, although it is associated to the National Parks, as it was thought conservation would take precedence over navigation.  Most of the paid officials are appointed by Ministers of State and NCC has 2 representatives.

District Councillor Nurden informed the meeting that the Conservation team within the Planning Department have appointed a new Conservation Office and are now recruiting for an assistant.  Once filled the Conservation team will be at full strength again. 
The question of grass cutting on the Riverside land owned by the Nelson Public House was raised with the Contracts Officer at Broadland and the contractor, Norse, has been instructed to only cut Council owned land.

DCllr Nurden brought a Youth Engagement Networking event to the Council’s attention. 
The Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury gave the following report:
There were no issues with the play equipment safety inspection for September.

They are still waiting on the installation of fibre optic Broadband from BT.  It has been nearly 6 months...
The Murder Mystery “The Christening Party” held on the 23rd September was well attended, with 2 people guessing who did it.  The £465 raised went towards the new light and sound system

Fund raising:

The September cash bingo jackpot was not won, therefore now stands at £240 in 54 numbers or less for October.
Films coming up are the new The Jungle Book on 26th October and Absolutely Fabulous now on 30th November.
On 16th October there will be another psychic medium evening with Steve Gill.

On 5th November there will be a Bonfire Night with Fireworks.  The event starts at 6pm with fireworks at approximately 7pm.  Burnable materials will be accepted on Friday 4th November, after this nothing else will be allowed to be placed on the bonfire.  The bonfire and firework display could be cancelled on the night if there are strong winds or other adverse weather conditions.  The night will be rearranged. There will also be a band, called Power House, playing outside before and after the fireworks.

Permissive Path – the BA should have taken all of their fixtures and fittings away but left the fence.  Cllr Hale had been told that the farmer who keeps his cows on the adjoining fields asked for the fence to be left so his cattle would not fall into the dyke.

A member of the public stated that the BA have broken 2 of their statutory aims in closing the footpath - support of local businesses and to develop recreation.

Cllr Lester confirmed that the BA handed the permissive path over to NCC so it was not theirs to close.  CCllr Iles was asked to find out how much the costs are for a permissive path.

Norman Bagshaw told the Council he had had a meeting in June with Norfolk Trails who were hoping to get funding to reopen the path.  NT were willing to take it on.  He is continuing to try to get the Broads Authority to say why they closed it.  He sent a Freedom of Information request to the BA regarding the decision about the path but had no reply.  His complaint about this has been upheld so spoke to the solicitor for the BA, who was shocked about the decision, and also asked him to hold back on his FoI complaint until he could look into the matter and give the BA another chance to deliver the information requested.  21 days later a letter came back with no new information.  The feeling he got was that the BA officers had closed ranks on the solicitor.  A review is being written and if no results are forthcoming he will submit another FoI request.

Norfolk Trails have put an application in to the Green CIL pot, which is being considered, but there will probably be no response for 3 months.

The equipment removed by the BA was 2 gates, steps at either end, and a bridge.  It was reported that the steps were put in for the Environment Agency so perhaps should not have been removed.

A funding request to Badger Homes for CIL money for the permissive path was turned down as they say they have already allocated money to new paths. The Council believe they should receive the CIL money directly as they decide how it should be spent.  If Badger Homes agreed to do the paths that is a separate arrangement.

Cllr Rushbrook passed on concern from a parishioner about a car that regularly leaves potatoes and chips on Riverside.  They were worried that rats are already a problem and should not be encouraged.
Middle Hill has been resurfaced and there are loose stones.  Clerk to report this to Highways and request they are swept up.

The drain on Middle Hill is full.  The water goes under the road but it is overgrown.  Other Councillors reported this is a regular problem but because the road is very narrow Highways cannot get a van down to clear it.
Closed to public at 8.07 pm
5-10)  Planning Applications
Seven Mile House - there is no public right of way to Seven Mile House, the official route to it is by river.  Cllr Lester raised the only objections saying the site lies close to an area of land with national and international conservation protection.  There are halophytic plants, reptiles and possible bat roosts.  She recommended an ecological survey and impact assessment prior to any permission being granted.
6-10)
Update by the Tree Warden and for HLF Grants
Cllr Lester reported that their regular monthly meetings have been reduced to quarterly.  They are well attended by the tree wardens, 20 regulars, but are not supported by the main officers like they used to be.  They would like the regular meetings reinstated otherwise without constructive direction the group will drift apart and 20 years of resource will be wasted.  Cllr Lester asked DCllr Nurden to feed that back to BDC.  
HLF meeting began again in September.  Norfolk Landscape Archaeology has been given a brief to cost what needs doing.

7-10)  Update for Allotments
Cllr Bilverstone gave an update.  Monies are starting to be received and can be handed to Cllr Bilverstone, Cllr Clouting or the Clerk.  The new Clerk details are to be circulated.  Plot 15 is not visited very often and it is becoming overgrown.  Mr Stuart is paying for his plot to be strimmed for his bees, but is not using it as an allotment.  The rabbit fence has strimming holes.  The reeds need cutting in the ditch and the edge of the ditch needs cutting.  Cllr Bilverstone to action.  He has had an enquiry from someone who would like ½ an allotment and also a gentleman in Limpenhoe enquired.  It needs to be determined who does not want to continue.  Cllr Clouting recently rang round and most people are happy.  He will ask who wants to continue.  Cllr Rushbrook was under the impression those that took on ones for half a year would be required to give them up when new people wanted one.  The year runs from October to October.
8-10a) Permissive Path 

Cllr Lester reported that Russell Wilson from NCC was still committed to getting the path reinstated. He was not aware the woodwork had been removed.  It is suspected there is a grievance between two men in NCC and the BA.  Responsibility for the path had completely passed to NCC.  Cllr Bilverstone said that many years ago a compulsory purchase order was considered by the Council to buy the stretch of land but an agreement was reached to lease the land for the path.  
Cllr Lester is to ask Mr Wilson to come and talk to the Council.
Cllr Ward reported that he had telephoned both Adrian Clarke and Mark King of the BA on the morning the demolition work commenced. They both confirmed that the BA could not afford the estimated £15,000 needed to repair the path. Hence, the BA had approached the landowner to end the permissive agreement. They both implied that the Landowner had reportedly requested the removal of the fixtures under section 7.2 of the agreement, but were unable to confirm this. The BA solicitor had told them that Section 7.2 required the BA, on termination of the agreement, to remove ‘all signs and other works’.
There is not a big enough sign at the Ferry saying the path is closed.  CCllr Iles requested to query this.  

Many people are still using the path and either turning back or going around the closure.

A member of the public suggested a meeting of the village, separate from the Parish Council, to talk about the path.  They have already raised a petition. CCllr Iles suggested they ask the landowner, the BA and NCC to attend.

Cllr Ward said there is a BDC community capital grant which offers 20% matched funding up to £3,000.

Cllr Clouting asked the Clerk to look into whether CIL monies can be used for the path.

Cllr Bilverstone asked if it was possible to get the piece of land valued.
8-10b) Swing Bridge

Nothing new to report.
8-10c) Purchase of Tractor
Cllr Mills has arranged for a demonstration of a tractor for 13.30 on Wednesday. 
8-10d) Benches
The Clerk presented a variety of bench types to the Council for them to consider. The large round tables with integral seats were deemed most suitable and she was asked to get prices for 3 or 4, to include recycled materials.
8-10e) Outgoing Clerk
The Clerk was asked to write to Mrs Brenda Hoskins and thank her for her expertise as the previous Clerk.  A discussion was had about buying some flowers as a thank you but there was some concern that Parish funds were not allowed to be used for this purpose.  The Clerk was asked to purchase some flowers and will be reimbursed by the Councillors and not the Parish Council. 
9-10) Grass Contractors

Cllr Clouting has taken this on from the previous Clerk.  CGM have quoted a much more reasonable price than Norse, with grass cutting from March to October and an ad hoc price for additional works as necessary.  This will include the works in the Churchyard.  Cllr Lester said that if we can get the conservation work up to a certain level in the Churchyard then Norfolk Wildlife Trust will find operatives to mow it in future.  
It was queried why the Parish Council are expected to mow the Churchyard but a lot of Parishes pay for it. 
10-10) Riverside Bins

Cllr Bilverstone asked that for next summer an extra bin be requested from BDC along Riverside near the Nelson and the notice board.
11-10)  Finances Presented for Approval
It was resolved that the following monthly cheques be approved for payment.
B Hoskins pay - September




£308.31

HMR&C PAYE - September




  £77.00 

Ed’S Garden Maint - September



£179.44

Derek Mills - mileage expenses to BDS


  £12.50

Broadland Glass Fibre Ltd - repairs to village sign post





and bench


  £90.00

C Dickson pay - September




£210.98
HMR&C PAYE - September




  £52.60

Total   = 





    
£930.93
Proposed as agreed by Cllr Patterson and seconded by Cllr Adams.  All were in agreement.
12-10)   Items for the  Next Agenda

Tractor
Benches

Grass Contractors

Riverside bins

Public:

Cllr Mills had been requested by Mrs Hoskins to check that the plaque had been put up on the bench.  Cllr Hale reported that it had been
Anglian Water had been seen in the village pumping out the pumping stations.
13-10)  Time and Date of Next Meeting.
Monday 7th November 2016 at 7.30 pm.  
There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.18  pm.

Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….
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